Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the virtual meeting held on Monday, 15th June 2020 at 7:30pm.
Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), S Palframan, D Seccombe, M Hammond, S Phipps, F Winrow-Giffin, L Cockerton,  S Dobson,  County Cllr M Hicks, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), and two members of the public.

	Public participation at meetings: A member of the public identified themselves as one of the applicants for one of the listed planning applications being considered. The second member of the public also provided their identity but did not wish to make any comment.

	DPC/20/52: Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from District Cllr K Guthrie and Cllr G Helm, the latter were approved by members.

	DPC/20/53: Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda: Cllr F Winrow-Giffin declared a pecuniary interest on items pertaining to the grass cutting contract.


	DPC/20/54: To note District and County Cllrs reports: Reports from both Councillors had been received and circulated to members. County Cllr M Hicks added to his report during this section of the meeting. A number of questions were asked by members and responses noted.



	DPC/20/55:  To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 18 May: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.

 

	DPC/20/56: Planning matters

a) DC/20/02021 55 Gracechurch Street- Full Planning Application - Erection of 1no. detached dwelling including creation of new vehicular access and parking (following demolition of single storey element to existing dwelling): Following a brief discussion, it was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
b) DC/20/02149 55 Gracechurch Street- Erection of two storey rear and first floor side extensions. Insertion of 2no. windows at first floor level to side and rear elevations: It was also resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.

1- DC/20/02129 Land South East of Low Road- Erection of 18no dwellings (including 6no affordable dwellings). Construction of new vehicular access off Low Road: It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application. 
Although there were some very positive aspects to this planning application and its approval would have placed Debenham in a better position with regards to the deliverability of the Neighbourhood Plan (and subsequently at a lesser risk of hostile development), the creation of a permanent vehicular access onto Low Road was contrary to the Neighbourhood Plan.

In making this recommendation, the Parish Council welcomed the provision of affordable housing and the bungalows proposed but requested that properties with two to three bedrooms were provided, not single bedroom ones, as per Policy 6 of the Neighbourhood Plan.

The Parish Council requested that, if approved, this development contributed to the provision and the improvement of off-site pedestrian and cycle routes to the village centre, as per Policy 2 (d) of the Neighbourhood Plan.

It was also agreed that development of the application site (DEB 4) must also provide free and unrestricted pedestrian and cycle access from site DEB 3 to Low Road, as per Policy 4 of the Neighbourhood Plan.
And finally, if Mid Suffolk District Council were minded to approve the scheme, then any vehicular access onto Low Road must be temporary , until such time when it could be achieved  onto Ipswich Road, via the development of  site DEB3, specified in Policy 3 of the adopted Neighbourhood Plan.
c) DC/20/01943 Land Between The Butts And, Little London Hill- Application for approval of reserved matters following grant of outline DC/18/00/00192 dated 10/12/2018  - Appearance, Layout and Landscaping for Use of land for the erection of up to 8 dwellings. Provision of open space. Formation of vehicular access to Little London Hill. Provision of pedestrian link to Derry Brook Lane: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this application for reserved matters, subject to the developer funding off-site pedestrian footway works (including disabled access) to ensure  level access from the site to nearby facilities and services (primary school, library, etc) and the widening of the splay at the vehicular access on Little London Hill  due to safety conditions of this road..
d) DC/20/02330 7 Gracechurch Street- Application for works to tree/s in a Conservation Area - Reduce 1No variegated privet and yew by approx. 1.75m and lateral spread by 1m and section dismantle to ground 1No Rowan and grind out stump. Reduce 1No Lilac tree. T2 - Lilac - reduce height and spread by approx. 1m and shape: This application had only recently been received, therefore it was agreed that Cllr S Phipps would report back with his recommendation in order for members to make a decision.
Additional discussion on planning applications: It was requested that it was noted that all planning applications were being posted on the local social media page, as well as the Debenham PC website, in order to ensure that residents were aware and were able to comment on a timely manner. This was I order to support the democratic process whilst virtual meetings were being held instead of face to face.


	DPC/20/57: Finance and Administration
a) To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment and receipts and bank balances were noted, as per circulated schedule.
b) To approve the Annual Governance Statement (Section 1 of the AGAR) for Year ended 31 March 2020: Although the annual accounts and all the relevant paperwork had been completed ahead of the meeting, the Clerk had identified a transaction which needed to be re-posted to the correct cost centre. The Clerk was unable to carry out this correction by herself as the year-end procedure had been finalised and would need the assistance of the software provider. Therefore, a request was made that the accounts items on the agenda were deferred to the July meeting. This was agreed by members and the items were all deferred. 
c) To consider and approve the Annual Accounts for year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred as per DPC/20/57 (b).
d) To consider and approve the Asset Register for the year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred as per DPC/20/57 (b).
e) To approve the Accounting Statements (Section 2 of the AGAR) for year ended 31 March 2020: Deferred as per DPC/20/57 (b).


	DPC/20/58: Committees and working Groups

a) Woodland Steering Group (to consider requests received from members): A list of items which had been raised by members of the public, as well as the Woodland Group, was considered by members, including:

· Dogs on leads- A number of reports had been received from members of the public expressing concern for the number of dogs allowed by their owners to be off their leads when in the Woodland area, despite existing signage requesting that they weren’t. Dogs could potentially be disturbing ground nesting birds, sometimes fouling was not being cleared and their approaches of other dogs and members of the public was not always welcomed or well received. They were also sometimes disturbing people fishing, who paid licences, not to mention the additional risk of injury to dogs on any sharp items submerged in the lake. 
There was some signage in place already but it was felt that this was being ignored and may need to be updated and placed in a more prominent location.

Although most dogs were extremely well behaved, there were always some exceptions and members agreed that new signage may be helpful in tackling the problem. This was, after all, a public space for which the Parish Council had a certain level of responsibility and all efforts should be made to ensure that anyone visiting felt safe and was able to enjoy the facility. Cllr J Baldwin and F Winrow-Giffin agreed to prepare recommendations for circulation, to be actioned by the Clerk under delegated powers.
· A brief report was received regarding a recent incident which involved a suspicious car, which had parked on the footpath to the side of the Cemetery gates, where a young resident had allegedly been followed and the matter had been reported to the police. 

The proximity of the Recreation Ground and play area to where this incident had occurred raised concerns of a safeguarding nature. A gap appeared to have been created, which could potentially encourage further unsuitable parking.
Members agreed that a wooden of bollard should be installed to prevent further parking and two councillors would visit the site in order to prepare a recommendation which could be actioned under the Clerk’s delegated power.

b) Trees matters (report by Cllr S Phipps): Cllr S Phipps reported on a number of tree matters. In order to progress some of the outstanding and more pressing maintenance and good-housekeeping issues, it was agreed that Cllr S Phipps and the Clerk would form a Working Group which would not only seek professional recommendations and quotes, but also action the works under the Clerk’s delegated power. 
Cllr S Phipps agreed to liaise with the Hogg’s Kiss developer regarding the encroaching branches from a tree in the Cemetery and would report back to Council in due course. 
Cllr S Phipps also warned members that there had to be some careful consideration around tree maintenance and planting in the future, not just from the point of liaising with developers ahead of planning decisions in order to achieve better results but also in terms of cost implications of major surgery due to Ash Die Back, which would inevitably affect a number of trees in Debenham. To further complicate matters, tree surgery had to be undertaken in the right conditions because of the levels of pathogens in the air, which could penetrate other trees when crown reductions (for example) were being carried out. 
Cllr S Phipps asked that members remained observant of the trees in their various areas within the village and promptly reported any issues so they could be addressed.


	DPC/20/59: COVID-19: Updates and any further considerations, including:

a) Food parcel scheme: Cllr J Baldwin gave members a brief update on this scheme, which to date had provided thirty-four parcels and included neighbouring parishes such as Kenton.
b) Helping Hands and Befriending Service: Cllr R Blackwell reported that there was little activity of late, which was a positive thing, as it meant that residents were getting back to some normality and were being supported in other ways.  Services would continue to be available should a second Covid-19 “spike” occur and should there be a need again for it.


	DPC/20/60: Correspondence- To consider response and/or further action to be taken

a) Enquiry re. use of Cross Green as extension to local public house: 
b) Enquiry re. use of shop frontage areas 

c) Enquiry re. use of Market Green for regular sales events/markets
Debate about the three enquiries included the following points:
· Members felt strongly that they should support local businesses in their endeavours to return to normal trading, with the added pressures of social distancing and resulting reduced commercial space 

· However, there was a fine balance between the use of the greens for commercial activity, whether it be publican related or retail, and how this may affect neighbouring residents with only a footway to separate them from the activity

· Publican activity, by its nature, could also potentially attract additional risks, such as anti-social behaviour and /or pedestrian safety when crossing the road – in addition to increased noise levels 

· Footways would also need to remain clear and accessible to all

· The churchyard was mentioned as possible additional space for the public house (as it did not have a beer garden), providing this was permitted 

· The availability (or not) of the land behind the Angel was also mentioned for use as beer garden

· The possibility of Dove Cottage being used for a beer festival or similar was also discussed
· There was a general agreement that any residents directly affected by any proposals should be consulted

As there was no immediate decision to be made, members were advised to give the various points some thought in order to be in a position to consider any proposals, should they be forthcoming.


	DPC/20/61: Reports from Parish Councillors: Cllr M Hammond gave members a brief report on the Debenham Leisure Centre and their planning for life after lockdown. Some work had ben ongoing, mainly on a voluntary basis. The drain in the car par had been repaired, which should resolve the flooding issues and the installation of the fitness centre was about to commence. 
Cllr J Baldwin suggested that the field at the rear of the DLC could potentially be used for an outdoor cinema.

Cllr F Winrow-Giffin asked for the issue of local waste disposal to be added to the next agenda in order for consideration to be given to the reduction of excessive plastic packaging. 


	DPC/20/62: Date of next meeting:  20 July 2020: Noted.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.25pm.

Signed:_______________________________  Date:__________________________________
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